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FAMILIES AND EDUCATION LEVY 
LEVY OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE 

Tuesday, March 11, 2014 
 

MINUTES 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tim Burgess, Elise Chayet, Sandi Everlove, Lucy Gaskill-Gaddis, 
Cristina Gonzalez, Hyeok Kim, Charles Knutson, Kevin Washington, Greg Wong 

 
OTHERS PRESENT: Kathryn Aisenberg (OFE), Jessica de Barros (PSESD), Leilani Dela Cruz 
(HSD), Sonja Griffin (OFE), Erica Johnson (OFE), Patricia Lee (Council Central Staff), Ryan 
Lenea (Youth Commission), Sarah Lober (Youth Commission), Forrest Longman (Budget 
Office), Holly Miller (OFE), Alex Pedersen (Council staff),  Adam Petkun (OFE), Isabel Muñoz-
Colón, (OFE) Sara Rigel (Public Health), Sue Rust (OFE), Rachel Schulkin (OFE), Sid Sidorowicz 
(OFE), Kristi Skanderup (Middle School Consultant), Michael Tolley (SPS), Christa Valles 
(Council Central Staff), Sarah Wilhelm (Public Health), Charles Wright, Jr. (SPS) 
 
The meeting was called to order at 4:04 PM by Council member Tim Burgess. Introductions 
were made. Two members of the Youth Commission, Ryan Lenea and Sarah Lober, have joined 
the LOC as advisors. T. Burgess explained that when the Youth Commission was established, 
two positions were designated to be advisors to the LOC.  
 
The minutes from January 14, 2014 were approved. H. Miller reviewed the agenda. She said 
Jessica de Barros will give an overview of Race to the Top, talk about the Seattle project 
awards, and how they may or may not coordinate with Levy investments. 
 
SEATTLE CHANNEL SHOWS 
Sid Sidorowicz said the Seattle Channel shows on the Levy are available. He said they can be 
streamed at any time and everyone should feel free to embed them on their websites. The 
videos were mentioned in the Mayor’s blog and update. The National League of Cities 
education policy advisors network also mentioned the series.  
 
ROAD MAP AWARD FOR SEEC 
S. Sidorowicz talked about the Road Map award received by the Seattle Early Education 
Collaborative. He said SEEC is a combination of early learning providers, including Head Start 
ECEAP and Step Ahead providers. SEEC was formed by Sonja Griffin and Carla Bryant to bring 
everyone to a common agenda of assessments, professional development, and training 
institutes. It provided a foundation for the Preschool for All effort. S. Sidorowicz attended the 
Road Map Project’s first award ceremony on behalf of SEEC. SEEC was a finalist and received 
one of eight special awards given out to programs making a difference in the road map area. He 
gave congratulations to all. H. Miller also offered her congratulations. She said we wouldn’t be 
where we’re at with Preschool for All without this work and that it’s a well-deserved award. 
 

DRAFT 
City of Seattle 



 
Office for Education • Department of Neighborhoods • 700 5th Avenue, Suite 1700 • PO Box 94649  

Seattle, WA 98124-4649 • (206) 233-5118 • FAX 206-233-5142 
 Page 2 

FUNDING UPDATE 
Kathryn Aisenberg said there will be a new middle school in NE Seattle, Jane Addams that will 
pull some students from Eckstein. We released an RFI for Jane Addams to secure Levy funding 
and worked with the Jane Addams principal to apply. The RFI is due March 24 with an 
accelerated timeline to render a decision by April 8. We will report on the results at the April 
8 LOC meeting. Greg Wong asked whether there was concern that it’s not a competitive 
process. K. Aisenberg said the Levy has done this before and there will be other policy 
decisions this summer. H. Miller said they will have to prepare a plan that will be vetted, so it’s 
the same rigorous process that other schools went through. K. Aisenberg said all but three of 
the K-8s are being funded by the Levy. Kevin Washington asked if the population will remain 
the same. K. Aisenberg said Jane Addams K-8 will continue to operate. The new school is Jane 
Addams Middle School. Jane Addams K-8 will have a new name eventually. 
 
PRESCHOOL FOR ALL UPDATE 
Erica Johnson said the Preschool for All initiative process is up and running. In January the 
Office for Education contracted with BERK Consultants to develop an Action Plan and 
interactive financial model. BERK put together a team of local and national experts, including 
Dr. Ellen Frede, Dr. John Bancroft, and Tracey Yee. Currently various workgroups, made up of 
people in the early learning field, are meeting 3-4 times between February and April to 
provide information on local context and feedback on different aspects of the Plan. Outreach 
Manager Rachel Schulkin is reaching out to agencies and community-based organizations and 
is communicating their feedback to BERK. R. Schulkin said we are hosting four large-scale 
community outreach events for families to attend to learn about the PFA initiative and to 
gather their feedback. The first one is on Thursday at Neighborhood House High Point and 
there will be child care, food, and interpretation. There will be eight stations on different 
topics such as preschool quality, teacher training, and more. There will be an interactive 
feature at each station and attendees will end with a dot-mocracy exercise where they can 
indicate their top priorities, such as teacher pay, better facilities, etc. Cristina Gonzalez asked 
what languages are available for interpretation and R. Schulkin said Amharic, Chinese, Oromo, 
Somali, and Spanish. 
 
E. Johnson said BERK is gathering input and talking to experts locally and nationally. Their 
draft recommendations are due in a couple of weeks and they will be vetted with groups. In 
mid-April the recommendations are due to City Council’s Education and Governance 
Committee. It has been a group effort that is going well. People are interested and want to be 
involved. We are talking to people with concerns and questions and starting conversations. 
We look forward to updating you. 
 
E. Johnson reviewed the materials provided. She discussed our outreach strategy and the 
Parent-Guardian Survey. K. Washington asked whether, in putting this together, is there 
anything special in Seattle that can be used as a program model. There are good models out 
there. R. Schulkin said most universal preK models are based in the public school system. This 
has changed a lot of our consideration. Capacity building will be needed with existing 
programs and providers we have. E. Johnson said we hope SPS is a strong partner. We are also 
relying on community providers. We have some strong community-based providers. This is a 
great opportunity for us. It doesn’t allow picking up the New Jersey plan and putting it in 
Seattle. If we require a degree, how can we help our current workforce achieve that? These 
are some type of issues we are considering. Can we create some type of center in South Seattle 
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where we could have resources? G. Wong said one issue is much heavier reliance on 
partnerships with community-based organizations. What is the engagement process around 
working with providers if they are already receiving government funding, along with some 
private pay. How are we engaging them?  R. Schulkin said this is a primary source of  outreach: 
private pay, subsidy pay, head start, ECEAP. They are interested in bettering their quality with 
support. She is asking them: what are your strengths, barriers and areas of need. E. Johnson 
said one of their greatest area of concern is “you want this, are you going to help me get 
there?” so OFE is investigating how best to provide capacity-building resources. She said there 
will be providers who aren’t interested and it’s voluntary for providers and participants.  
 
Elise Chayet asked if we are connecting with community colleges for the work force 
development piece. R. Schulkin said one of the workgroups has community college professors 
from Highline and Skagit Valley. They are weighing in and are very vocal. E. Johnson said 
conversations are continuing and this is one of many conversations in process. Sandi Everlove 
asked if there is targeted outreach to providers and if we are looking at community clinics. 
R. Schulkin said we haven’t met with any yet but have passed out flyers at neighborhood 
health centers. C. Gonzalez said cultural competency is a need. PFA needs to provide 
additional resources to the most marginalized families. R. Schulkin said there is consideration 
in the plan around language supports and class size – are the teachers bilingual and able to 
facilitate class in two languages? PFA will build on the State Quality Improvement System. 
Ongoing courses and professional development will be available to ensure our program is 
inclusive of all families. S. Griffin said we will use a race and social justice equity lens as we 
look at the recommendations. R. Schulkin said we reached out to OneAmerica and we are 
using the Road Map English Language Learner tool kit to provide to consulting as tools.  
 
PRESCHOOL FOR ALL EAST COAST TRIP 
T. Burgess said there were 41 attendees on the East Coast trip made up of educators, union 
representatives, colleagues, business folks, and child care providers. The group went to 
Boston first and visited schools where they have a pre-k program, and one community-based 
provider. Boston started doing this in 2005 so it has been around long enough to have an 
evaluation and results. Next stop was Jersey City where universal preschool was mandated by 
the New Jersey Supreme Court in the late ‘90s. Theirs is a different situation. PFA has been 
instituted in 31 of their school districts. We were able to meet with people who have been 
there from the beginning. In Washington, D.C. we met with the Department of Education 
undersecretary of early learning, the Health and Human Services Director of Head Start, 
Senators Maria Cantwell and Patty Murray and Congress Representatives Jim McDermott and 
Adam Smith. The side conversations were important. Scholarship money was available from 
the Bezos Foundation and Gates Foundation and the Seattle Chamber of Commerce handled 
the logistics. It was a very worthwhile trip. L. Gaskill-Gaddis condensed her trip takeaways to 
a few comments. She said seeing in action what you’ve learned from research is phenomenal 
as well as watching the interaction between teachers and kids. These were well established 
programs so implementation issues have all been addressed. She has a better understanding 
of how complex the implementation is going to be. To reiterate what T. Burgess said, she said 
the feds need us as much as we need them. G. Wong said it was amazing to see high-quality 
curriculum and a high-quality workforce in place. The level of ongoing support that teachers 
got (such as coaching, and feedback) was extensive and cost a lot.  
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In these sites there was a centralized control. We won’t have the same level of centralized 
control. In both Boston and New Jersey there are district-run preschools and community-based 
organization preschools. We need to make sure we’re meeting a high standard. T. Burgess said 
we haven’t given up on SPS. We had great conversations with Superintendent Banda, and Cashel 
Toner was on the trip. Flip Herndon had good ideas and SPS will have a role in planning and 
execution. Charles Wright said SPS is interested in playing a role and supporting the vision. 
L. Gaskill-Gaddis said the other component is the State. The State wants to create a vast 
preschool system and it will be interesting to see how it will all fit together. Leilani Dela Cruz 
said she was grateful to see child care providers on the trip, thanks to scholarship funding from 
Gates and Bezos. The provider community was engaged and it was great to see them on the trip 
asking questions. They found it very valuable. In Jersey City we observed a classroom that was 
implementing a dual-language Arabic-English program for 3-year-olds. 
 
S. Griffin said she felt affirmed that the Seattle early learning community has come a long way. 
We have wonderful examples of Seattle-based providers doing great work. We have high 
expectations and we will be a model for the nation. G. Wong said the kids were having a lot of 
fun. We were playing with the kids and it was a great environment. T. Burgess said we’ve 
heard some criticisms. One came from parents who said they want their 3- and 4-year-olds to 
be normal kids at preschool, not sitting at a desk taking tests. The federal meetings were 
important – they will be granting $250 million for preschool soon. We will make application 
with the Department of Early Learning. 
 
RACE TO THE TOP 
H. Miller said we were part of the early formulation of the Road Map Project with cohort 
studies and milestones that predicted dropout. These were built into the Road Map Project 
being administered by the Community Center for Education Results for the benefit of Seattle 
and South King County (Auburn, Federal Way, Highline, Kent, Renton, Seattle and Tukwila). 
The Consortium of school districts applied for and received a $40 million federal Race to the 
Top District grant in 2012.  The region’s application received among the highest number of 
points in the pool of applicants, and J. de Barros was hired to administer the program. It is 
very complex with seven school districts.  J. de Barros began her presentation.  G. Wong asked 
if the target is adjusted when there’s a big gap between the target and actual.  J. de Barros said 
our strategy is to course correct. They are federal targets, and she would expect these 
numbers to improve. L. Gaskill-Gaddis asked, when talking about schools, since all Seattle is in 
Race to the Top, are all of these in high-needs schools?  J. de Barros said all Seattle schools are 
included in the grant; however, there is a subset of high-needs schools which receive more 
services, based on criteria including student poverty levels. 
 
J. de Barros showed the trajectory of implementation. L. Gaskill-Gaddis asked if the data she’s 
giving is basically a baseline of where we’re at today and J. de Barros said it is.  
 
J. de Barros discussed a common kindergarten registration date, the order of investment 
funds, and the proposals that the districts wrote. K. Washington asked if the funds are applied 
for by districts individually and J. de Barros said they can apply individually or collaboratively. 
K. Washington said, ideally you would take all the funding you have and leverage it in the 
districts. He asked what happens when 2 or 3 of the applications don’t meet your 
expectations. J. de Barros said there are a couple of different scenarios. In general, the highest-
quality applications receive funding. Another situation happened where all districts applied 
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and we had enough funding but some didn’t meet the standard. We went back and asked them 
to strengthen their applications before they were awarded funds. 
 
S. Sidorowicz asked who were the partners with Emerson Elementary School and J. de Barros 
said Communities in Schools, Arts Impact, and Arts Corps. 
 
Hyeok Kim asked about the creation of the regional data portal and whether there were 
discrepancies in terms of the technology infrastructure of the different school districts. 
J. de Barros said yes. Each district has a team of technology folks in their district. We created a 
vision of what a data portal would look like. We’re figuring out what each district needs:  
training, licensing, hardware, etc., since they don’t all use same system. It is also extremely 
important to protect the privacy of student data.  Every district has different needs.  
 
E. Chayet said in a future meeting it would be interesting to overlap the Road Map and Race to 
the Top investments. L. Gaskill-Gaddis said a lot of the same schools are involved. S. Everlove 
said they need to look at sustainability. After the grants run out, how are you using that lens 
so when the funds go away, everything doesn’t fall apart. J. de Barros said sustainability is 
used in scoring investment fund proposals. They receive more points, and we’re investing 
with a high degree of confidence their work will continue. She gave an example where Kent 
has parent engagement and Renton wants to do the same.  
 
H. Kim said in a collective impact model, you do leg work with the community and with 
political and civic leaders in the area to identify common outcomes. Thinking about the 
different models the early learning study mission went on last week, there are differences 
between jurisdictions. Local municipal governments are separate from bodies that oversee 
their school district. What were the contributions from the local municipalities such as Renton 
or Tukwila?  J. de Barros said, anecdotally, the elected officials and others were a large source 
of support for us getting the Race to the Top grant. It puts a spotlight for districts to show it’s 
important. H. Kim asked whether implementing Race to the Top necessitated realigning some 
municipal services or how local governments are funding human services. J. de Barros gave an 
example of the Renton Housing Authority. RHA asked the community-based organizations 
how they could help them work with the district, and they are now partnering with the 
district through an investment fund. H. Miller said we’ve had several inquiries about the 
Families and Education Levy. J. de Barros said there is a strong connection with Seattle.  
 
H. Miller said we will follow up by doing an overlay with Road Map, Race to the Top, and STEM 
investments, etc. and get back to the LOC. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 5:24.  
 


